
 

November 13, 2017 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, November 13, 2017, at  
7:30 pm. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. Dave Buckwalter, Chairman. In addition to  
Mr. Buckwalter, supervisors present were: Mr. John Blowers, Mr. Ethan Demme, Mr. Glenn 
Eberly and Mr. Corey Meyer. Also present was Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.    
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers 
Steve Gergely, representing Lancaster Host 
Harry Stevens, representing Lancaster Host LLC 
John Freudenthal, representing Frederick Real Estate 
Jeff Mylin 
Conrad Cullaco 
 
Chairman Buckwalter mentioned the “Spirit of Cooperation” award that was presented to the 
Township by the Lancaster Farmland Trust at their annual dinner event. 
 
Public Comment   (non agenda items) 
 
None 
 
Consent Agenda 
 

a. Approval of minutes of the Monday, October 16, 2017 Regular Meeting 
b. Approval of the Minutes of the Friday, November 3, 2017 Special Meeting 
c. Approval to Pay Invoices from all Funds Totaling $713,936.18 
d. Financial Security Reduction Request: Beiler – 2275 Lincoln Highway East 
e. Financial Security Reduction Request: Stoltzfus – 250 Maple Avenue 
f. Reappointment to Planning Commission: Mr. Dan McCuen – Term Ending 11/19/21 
g. Reappointment to Zoning Hearing Board: Mr. Lester Weaver – Term Ending 11/12/20 

 
Chairman Buckwalter presented the bills to be paid from various funds for the total amount of 
$713,936.18.   He discussed some of the larger items including a payment in the amount of 
$316,827.00 to Wilmington Trust for a 2016 issued debt service payment, $16,985.53 to Eastern 
Salt Company for road salt for the winter and $39,523.00 to Susquehanna Municipal Trust for 
quarterly workman’s compensation coverage. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Blowers to approve the consent agenda 
items.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Old Business 
 

a. LIDL Application Withdrawal Acceptance: Lincoln Highway East  



 

 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for the LIDL project.  No one was present. 
 
Chairman Buckwalter proceeded to read a letter that was received from Stevens & Lee on behalf 
of LIDL US Operations, LLC which read “As we recently discussed, on Behalf of LIDL US 
Operations, LLC, I am withdrawing the pending Preliminary Subdivision and Land Development 
Plans. Thank you for all of your assistance while the plans were pending before the Township”. 
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the acceptance of withdrawal.  Mr. Meyer seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Triangle Car Wash Land Development Plan Request for Time Extension to Record – 5 
Strasburg Pike 

 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this project. Mr. John Freudenthal of 
Quality Structures, 14109 Ballantyne Country Club Drive, Charlotte, NC was in attendance to 
address the Board on this project. 
 
Mr. Freudenthal indicated that he was representing the Triangle Car Wash project proposed for 5 
Strasburg Pike which is currently owned by Mr. Frederick Laurenzo of Frederick Real Estate and 
is here to request an additional extension of time to allow the owner to satisfy the conditions of 
approval and record the plan as approved by the Board. He said that on Thursday afternoon he 
had informed the Township staff that they had a developer that was interested in taking over the 
project and that this developer has now committed to doing so. He said that Mr. Laurenzo has 
agreed to continue negotiations with the developer regarding the financing of the project. Mr. 
Freudenthal mentioned that the developer has provided numerous financial securities for similar 
development projects and that he is a very capable and financially sound investor.  
 
Mr. Freudenthal also said that the PADOT permit previously obtained for the project has expired 
and will require a new application. He also reviewed the remaining comments on the Township’s 
conditional approval letter with the Board. 
 
Mr. Hutchison asked Mr. Freudenthal if he expected the footprint of the proposed building to be 
changed. Mr. Freudenthal said it likely will change. Mr. Hutchison then reminded Mr. 
Freudenthal that if changes are made to the plan that the plan would have to come back before 
the Board for action. Mr. Freudenthal indicated that he understood that changes would require 
review and action by the Board. Mr. Hutchison then suggested that documentation be required to 
demonstrate that an application has been submitted to PADOT within a month or six weeks and 
that sometime after that be permitted to allow the applicant to complete all the remaining 
conditions of approval and to record the plan. 
 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Eberly to grant Triangle Car Wash a time extension to record the 
approved plan provided that an application is made to PADOT by January 1, 2018 and that the 
plan is recorded no later than May 1, 2018. Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed 
by unanimous voice vote. 



 

 
 
New Business 
 

a. Lancaster Host Stormwater Management Plan and request for Waiver of Land 
Development Planning #17-13: 2300 Lincoln Highway East 
 

Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this project. Mr. Steve Gergely of Harbor 
Engineering and Mr. Harry Stevens of Lancaster Host LLC were in attendance. 
 
Mr. Gergely indicated to the Board that the applicant, Lancaster Host Resort & Conference 
Center, is proposing to construct a new portico entrance to the existing hotel located at 2300 
Lincoln Highway East and a parking lot expansion to replace the parking spaces lost due to the 
portico expansion. The property is located within the Regional Commercial (C-3) Zoning 
District and the Agricultural (AG) Zoning District, However the proposed improvements are all 
within the C-3 Zoning District. 
 
After a brief discussion and review of the Township Engineer’s comments, a motion was made 
by Mr. Blowers to grant conditional approval of the land development plan for Lancaster Host 
Resort & Conference Center #17-13 located at 2300 Lincoln Highway East subject to the review 
comments in the David Miller Associates letter dated November 3, 2017 and posting of financial 
security for the project in the amount of $40,456.00.  Mr. Meyers second the motion and it was 
passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Mylin Stormwater Management Plan #17-14: 620 Millcross Road 
 

Mr. Mark Padula of Inland Design was in attendance representing Jeff & Cynthia Mylin, the 
owners of 620 Millcross Road. He indicated that the Mylin’s are proposing to construct a patio, 
swimming pool, pool house, and assorted walkways on the existing 3.74 acre lot. The lot 
currently contains a dwelling, a covered rear patio, a small pond, walkways and a paved 
driveway with access to the southwest side of Millcross Road (T-548). He also indicated that all 
proposed construction is to take place to the rear of the existing dwelling and that stormwater 
created by the additional impervious area is proposed to be managed with a “recharge bed” to be 
placed within the front yard with stormwater conveyance from roofleaders connected to the 
downspouts of the existing dwelling as well as proposed yard drains to collect runoff from the 
front yard area. He also stated that the entire 3.74 acre lot is located within the “R-1” Low 
Density Residential Zoning District. Mr. Mark explained that they are requesting a modification 
from the requirements of the stormwater management ordinance to allow for a design ratio of 8:1 
for the concentration of stormwater on the property because they don’t meet the 5:1 ratio.  
 
There was a discussion among the Board members and Mr. Mylin regarding the Board’s desire 
to develop a public trail along the Conestoga River that would cross the Mylin property. Mr. 
Mylin indicated his family’s preference to not have such a trail. 
 
At the conclusion of these discussions, a motion was made by Mr. Demme to conditionally 
approve the Stormwater Management Plan #17-14 for 620 Millcross Road subject to the review 



 

comments on the David Miller Associates letter dated November 10, 2017.  Mr. Blowers second 
the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Action Items: 
 

a. Ordinance re: Tax Increment Financing Program 
 

Mr. Hutchison explained that the proposed Ordinance would, if adopted, implement the Tax 
Increment Financing (TIF) program which the Board has been working on for many months and 
would provide a source of funds to assist the Township with the implementation of the Lincoln 
Highway Streetscape Plan. He also indicated that funds generated by the program will be 
accounted for using a new TIF Fund that will be controlled by the East Lampeter Industrial and 
Commercial Development Authority. 
 
A motion was then made by Mr. Meyers to adopt the Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Program 
Ordinance with a correction to properly identify the name of the Authority to be the East 
Lampeter Industrial and Commercial Development Authority as recorded. Mr. Eberly second the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

Ordinance #331 
 

b. Ordinance re: Intergovernmental Cooperation Memorandum of Understanding 
 

Mr. Hutchison explained that this Ordinance and the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) 
which is authorizes the Board to sign, relate to the streambank improvement project being 
undertaken along the Pequea Creek at the Mill Bridge Village Campground. He further explained 
that the project is being done in partnership with West Lampeter Township and Strasburg 
Borough and will help all three municipalities to meet their pollution reduction requirements 
under the MS4 program.  
 
A motion was then made by Mr. Blowers to adopt the Intergovernmental Cooperation 
Memorandum of Understanding Ordinance as proposed. Mr. Meyers second the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

Ordinance #332 
 

c. Authorization to advertise draft 2018 budget 
 

Mr. Hutchison indicated that the 2018 draft budget must be advertised for public inspection prior 
to Board action to adopt the budget which is planned for December 18, 2017. He also said that he 
expected changes to be made to the draft budget as additional information becomes available 
prior to adoption. Finally, he said that since the County’s reassessed property values will become 
effective for 2018, the Board will have to take action to adopt a Tax Rate Resolution that would 
establish a millage rate which would generate the same tax levy for 2018 as was generated for 
2017 and then take action to adopt another Tax Rate Resolution for 2018 if the Board decides to 
change the actual 2018 millage rate from the current rate. 



 

 
Mr. Demme expressed his desire to have Township staff look for ways to change the 2018 
budgeted revenues and expenditures in order to lower the proposed deficit. He suggested that 
revenue amounts indicated for Earned Income Tax, Real Estate Tax and Real Estate Transfer 
Tax could be increased. He also suggested that expenses should be lowered and then proposed 
increases reviewed for items such as the financing of the OPEB (Other Post-Employment 
Benefits) expenses, hiring of an additional police officer and increases to Information 
Technology staffing. Additionally, he suggested that road salt, line painting and traffic signal 
electricity could be moved back to the Highway Aid Fund #35 if that fund can manage these 
expenses. Finally, he encouraged Mr. Hutchison and the Board to plan for a balanced budget in 
2019. 
 
After a brief discussion, a motion was made by Mr. Blowers to authorize advertising the 2018 
Draft Budget for public inspection as presented. Mr. Eberly second the motion and it was passed 
by unanimous voice vote. 
 

d. Nominations to LCPC region 3 Representative 
 
Mr. Hutchison indicated that the County Planning Commission is requesting nominations to fill 
their Region 3 representative position beginning in 2018. He also indicated that East Lampeter is 
located within Region 3 and that representatives to each region are appointed by the County 
Commissioners. After a brief discussion, the Board decided to take no action. 
 
 
Manager’s Report: 
 

a. MS4 
 
Mr. Hutchison briefly reviewed the report prepared by the Township’s Stormwater Management 
Coordinator. He noted that the project to retrofit the stormwater basins on the Township’s 
property will not be completed until the spring of 2018. 
 

b. Lincoln Highway Streetscape Plan Implementation Report 
 
Mr. Hutchison said that efforts are continuing on the implementation of this plan and that the 
Board’s action to adopt the TIF program Ordinance marks the completion of one part of this 
effort. 
 

c. Draft Noise Ordinance 
 
Mr. Hutchison indicated that this draft Ordinance had been prepared in response to the Board’s 
request to review this issue. Mr. Demme suggested that it might be easier to defend an Ordinance 
that is based upon specified decibel level limits that could also address times of day and land 
uses with different noise level limitations. Mr. Meyer requested an explanation of the differences 
between a noise ordinance and the existing disorderly conduct statute. He also requested that a 



 

noise ordinance be a simple as possible, that a restriction on the times when fireworks can be set 
off and that construction activities be permitted on Sundays and Holidays. 
 
Finally, the Board also discussed how to invite public comment on a draft noise ordinance 
through the newsletter, Township web site and public meetings. At the conclusion of the 
discussion, Mr. Hutchison was instructed to make revisions to the draft ordinance and to bring it 
back to the Board for additional discussion. 
 

d. Draft Gaming Legislation Resolution 
  

Mr. Hutchison explained that the recently adopted Pennsylvania budget includes provisions to 
allow a number of “mini casinos” to be developed and operated. He further explained that the 
law provides for a local opportunity to “opt out” of consideration to be a host for a mini casino if 
the governing body adopts a Resolution to opt out and sends it into the Commonwealth by 
December 31, 2017.  He also said that the Township could opt back in at a later date if desired, 
but that once January 1, 2018 arrives or after opting in at a later date, the Township cannot opt 
out. Mr. Eberly asked if any of the revenues from such a facility would be shared with the 
Township if the Township became a host to a mini casino. Mr. Hutchison said that the law 
provides that the local municipality is to receive 2% of the revenue generated.  
 
After a brief discussion, a motion was made by Mr. Demme to adopt the Gaming Legislation 
Resolution to Opt Out of becoming a mini casino host. Mr. Eberly second the motion and it was 
passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

e. No Smoking signs in parks 
 
Mr. Demme requested that the Board consider adoption of a Resolution that would have 
Township staff post No Smoking signs in Township parks in order to restrict smoking in certain 
areas as permitted by the Township’s current Park Rules and Regulations Ordinance. Mr. 
Demme reviewed the draft Resolution that he had prepared. After discussion, Mr. Hutchison was 
instructed to modify the draft Resolution to indicate that the Park Board would make a 
recommendation to the Board as to the location of No Smoking signs in Township parks which 
would be reviewed by the Board before any signs are installed. 
 
 
Adjournment 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, December 4, 2017 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Ralph Hutchison 
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